
August 19, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, August 19, 2014, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Nathan Saxton, 327 Locust Street, Columbia PA, representing Lori Gallo-429 Strasburg Pike
Lori Gallo, 429 Strasburg Pike, Lancaster PA
Andrew Miller, 3020 Columbia Avenue, Lancaster, PA, representing Cellco/Verizon Wireless
Roger Fry, 21 South Hershey Avenue, Leola, PA, representing Beiler & Esch
Ron Nolt, 122 Waterfront Drive, Lancaster PA
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers

Executive Session held August 18, 2014

Chairman Blowers made an announcement that there was an executive session of the Board of 
Supervisors held on August 18, 2014 at 7:30 A.M. at the Township office. The session was in 
reference to the application for liquor license transfer submitted by Pasquale’s Restaurant.

Minutes of the August 4, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the
August 4, 2014 regular meeting as prepared. 

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 
the minutes as presented. Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $356,843.77
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $37,854.29 to Allied Control Services for budgeted 
SCADA upgrades to pumping stations, a payment in the amount of $13,519.94 to M&T Bank for 
quarterly lease purchase payment for the GapVax truck, a payment in the amount of $13,253.52 
to LASA for quarterly sewer transmission charges, a payment in the amount of $5,400.00 to N J 
Hess for position descriptions project, a payment in the amount of $42,869.94 to PP&L for 
location of facilities along Strasburg Pike at Millstream Road, a payment in the amount of 
$14,694.24 to URS for the Route 30 Streetscape plan, and a payment in the amount of 
$32,700.80 to Midlantic Marking for street line painting contract.



A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $356,843.77. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

a. Financial Security Reduction Request – Family Chiropractic: 1717 Old Philadelphia Pike

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Chairman Blowers stated that the Township engineer provided a letter recommending a 
reduction of $108,301.00 leaving a balance of $54,242.00.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the financial security reduction request of 
$108,301.00 leaving an escrow balance of $54,242.00 for Family Chiropractic: 1717 Old 
Philadelphia Pike as recommended by the Township Engineer.  Mr. Demme seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Application for Liquor License Transfer – Pasquale’s Restaurant: 1657 Old Philadelphia 
Pike

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Chairman Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if the applicant was notified of this agenda item.
Mr. Hutchison stated that he was notified.  Mr. Blowers stated that an application was submitted 
and a hearing was held and testimony was provided.  The Board was provided transcripts of the 
hearing.  Mr. Eberly stated that he had read the transcript and viewed the exhibits. Mr. Blowers 
stated that the Board has until August 25, 2014 to render a decision.

Mr. Buckwalter stated he appreciated the testimony that was presented and thought it was
factual. He stated that part of the testimony involved a comparison chart showing the ratio of 
liquor licenses to population.  The county wide quota is one license for every 3,000. If we look at 
our restaurants only, ours is one to 1,642 and if you add in the others its one to about 864 which 
really puts you at better than one-third. We have more than 3 times the number of licenses that 
would be the county wide ratio.  In the past we have reviewed these license transfer requests and 
have denied them because of the number of licenses we have.  He stated that there hasn’t been 
much change since that time to cause him to change his opinion of these transfers however he 
would like to suggest that the Township look at this on a broader scale, maybe consider if there 
is a change in what we should do, there are some things we have absolutely no control over that 
is liquor licenses that are brought in by hotels. Mr. Buckwalter stated that he is prepared to vote 
opposing this request tonight.

Mr. Eberly commented that in the past they were denied but the Liquor Control Board issues 
them anyway. In the recent past, I guess the law was changed so that our decision is final.  He 
feels it is the Township’s moral opportunity to control the flow of liquor licenses coming into the 
Township. He stated that he would agree with the previous discussion by not permitting this.



Mr. Meyer read a statement that he had prepared as follows: “As an elected official I took an 
oath of office to perform the duties of Township Supervisor with fidelity.  The duties outlined in 
the PA Code are to secure the health, safety, and welfare of the citizens of the township. My goal 
for running for this office was to assist in creation of an economic vibrant community, with 
enterprise, entrepreneurs, and cultural sights, which lead to the unique fabric of Lancaster 
County.  Our PA legislature in 2006 removed any guidance on why a township Board of 
Supervisors would grant or deny an inter-municipal transfer of a liquor license.    Prior to the law 
change in 2006 the law was quite clear. It reads: “The receiving municipality shall approve the 
request unless it finds doing so would adversely affect the welfare, health, peace and morals of 
the municipality or its residents.” Our role then as Township Supervisor was to hear testimony 
related to the welfare, health, peace and morals clause of the law.  As is documented in the 
testimony, we heard absolutely no impact or negative implications to these clauses.  Without 
guidance from the current law, I must make my decision based on the oath of office and powers 
granted by the commonwealth which are nearly the same guidelines as stated in the prior law.  
I am voting in favor of granting the inter-municipal transfer of license.  As we have heard from 
the requestor, Frank Tripoli, his patrons, neighbors, and receivers of generous donations, Frank is 
a hard working, family man, who will continue to manage the restaurant as he currently manages 
it today – with respect to his neighbors, his competition, and his patrons.  Regarding health and 
safety of our community, Pasquale’s currently serves as Bring Your Own Beverage 
establishment based on a zoning hearing board decision a few years ago.  BYOB establishments 
are governed under a loose set of state laws that merely require that the alcohol was legally 
purchased.   A decision in favor of a liquor license would require the business owner to follow 
the strict rules and regulations set by the PLCB. If our concern was that this establishment would 
become a nuisance bar a reasonable person would concur that “patrons would have taken 
advantage of the BYOB features” where the cost of intoxication is 75 to 80% less.     
Like my fellow supervisors, I am concerned about the number of licenses that could potentially 
flood into East Lampeter Township. My hope would be that as a Board we would look at the 
merits of each case individually and make decisions that are based on the facts of the case in 
front of us. Furthermore the law of efficient markets will prevail and there will be winners and 
losers.  Just like in every other market there is a saturation point and when that point is hit, the 
markets will decide the winners and losers. In closing, as stated in the testimony, our community 
needs more owners that give back to their community and has a vested interest in the fabric of 
our community that makes Lancaster County and East Lampeter the special place it is.  
Furthermore, I believe a municipal government should not be putting up artificial roadblocks that 
impede the ability of a local business owner to compete with non-descript operations that have 
absolutely no positive impact to fabric of this community.”

Mr. Demme read a statement he prepared as follows:  “Through this process I have learned a 
great deal about how alcohol is regulated in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, in Lancaster 
County and in East Lampeter Township. This education process has led me to believe that our 
system for regulating alcohol is severely flawed and has a negative impact on local 
municipalities and on local businesses trying to expand and serve their clientele.  Hopefully our 
state legislature can create some common sense reforms to implement the regulation of alcohol 
in the Commonwealth but at this time I’m not that optimistic.  However, at this time, that is not 
the case and this Board of Supervisor’s has been granted the final decision making authority over 
the inter-municipal transfer of retail liquor licenses and it is my job, as I see it, as an elected 



supervisor to make my best judgment based upon the research and data available to me at the 
time.  My goal in approaching this is to achieve a prudent balance between individual freedom 
and the health and welfare of our community.  Here are some quotations from some research and 
some data that I have found at this point after a little “Googling” being of the younger generation 
(inaudible). Research complied and analyzed by the “Task Force on Community Preventative 
Services” entitled “Recommendations for Reducing Excessive Alcohol Consumption and 
Alcohol-Related Harms by Limiting Alcohol Outlet Density” states the following: “On the basis 
of the reviewed evidence, the Task Force found sufficient evidence of a positive association 
between outlet density and excessive alcohol consumption and related harms to recommend 
limiting alcohol outlet density through the use of regulatory authority (e.g., licensing and zoning) 
as a means of reducing or controlling excessive alcohol consumption and related deterrents.”  
The Task Force also found the following to be true: “Excessive alcohol consumption is the third 
leading cause of preventable death in the United States and is a risk factor for many health and 
societal problems.  In 2006, the estimated economic impact of excessive drinking in the United 
States was $223.5 billion.” Alcohol Policy MD, a non-profit organization, has recommended the 
following policy solutions. Quote: “Communities can influence both alcohol availability and 
consumption, and thereby mitigate related problems, by controlling the number of alcohol 
outlets, regulating the behavior of current outlets, and even closing problem outlets. These 
measures, along with others such as stricter enforcement on underage sales of alcohol and 
responsible alcohol service training, are part of a broader strategy that communities can 
implement to prevent and reduce threats to the health and safety of their residents from alcohol 
abuse.” Wrapping up here, the Task Force also found the following to be true. Quote: “The 
effectiveness of bans in reducing alcohol-related harms appears to be highly dependent upon the 
availability of alcohol in the surrounding areas. In isolated communities, bans can substantially 
reduce alcohol related harms. However, where alcohol is available in areas nearby those with 
bans, travel between those areas which may lead to serious harms.” As was submitted at the 
hearing in July 2014, some comparisons of the ratios, we are currently, as Dave pointed out, one 
to 864, East Hempfield Township is one to 1,384, Manheim Township is one to 1,271, Lancaster 
City is one to 860 and Lancaster Township, I have a typo so I don’t have the exact number.  The
best method I see to make this decision by is basing it on the original PA Code which set a target 
ratio of retail licenses.  Building off of this and expanding the scope to include other similar 
venues and licenses and taking into account the aforesaid research, I believe that in order to 
achieve that balance between individual freedom and community health and welfare our target 
ratio of liquor licenses to population should be equal to the average of the ratio of the highest 
four ratios of nearby townships with a margin of plus or minus twenty percent.  Given our 
current ratio at this time, I will be voting to not approve the application for an inter-municipal 
liquor license transfer.”

Mr. Blowers made his statement as follows:  “The community has elected us to represent them 
so we have to make decisions that we feel reflect the interest of the community.  I would like to 
make note of some of the items that were pointed out previously.  The state legislature has not 
given us the tools to be able to appropriately handle all requests for alcohol access.  The Liquor 
Control Board can make certain decisions about the hotels and the availability of alcohol in the 
hotel but we can’t impact that.  We have been given in the past several years, the authority to 
deal with inter-municipal transfers which is unique compared to historic behavior and historic 
standards.  We have the potential of making or denying the plans of the business to be able to 



open up this kind of opportunity for their revenues to expand their businesses to grow.  In 
making that decision it is heavy, it is a weight.  All of us have stopped to weigh this issue, to talk 
about it, to seek counsel.  We held an executive session yesterday to get the attorney’s thoughts 
and input.  I could have called for the vote the night of the hearing but Supervisor Eberly was not 
present and I felt that the Township needed to have full representation, the citizens needed full 
representation.  I felt that was something I owed Supervisor Eberly as well as the community as a 
whole.  So we waited until almost the last minute that we could to make this decision.  So we are 
here tonight having to make this decision.  Mr. Buckwalter mentioned looking at the issue in a 
long-term strategic fashion. We need to be able to develop a set of standards by which we make 
these decisions and there will be future decisions such as this.  Supervisor Demme has suggested 
density ratios and I would concur that it is a great standard on which we can begin to make these 
decisions.  However, I also want to say that I think this Board and this community needs to do a 
better job of defining what are the alcohol related issues in our community.  If there is a baseline 
by which we can begin to measure the impact of increasing or decreasing the availability of 
alcohol we need to be able to set that baseline and we don’t currently have that.  Can we define 
all of the alcohol related issues and go about measuring those? Probably not, but there are some 
that we can define, some that we can begin to measure, that we can begin to have a conversation 
about what those are, what’s the baseline, what’s the impact of increasing/decreasing the 
availability of alcohol in the community.  I think there’s one last point and that is we certainly 
have an interest in seeing good, solid, quality enhancing, community enhancing, unique 
establishments such as Pasquale’s locate in our community. I think each of us has made that 
point.  We want to see good, local restaurants locate in the Township; good, local stores; small, 
independently owned operations, that add to or will contribute to the uniqueness of the 
community.  If we are to vote and if we were to allow this license to be transferred in and to 
allow Pasquale’s to have this, it would certainly be a benefit to his business. He’s made that 
known in the testimony; although he has also made it known that not having it wouldn’t hurt his 
business. He’s been doing well for 18 years and I hope it continues on for another 18 years.  
However, if we were to allow this transfer to come in, if that vote was to be successful tonight, 
there would be larger businesses; perhaps larger chain restaurants who would seek to locate in 
the Township, which in an ironic sense, could end up hurting the smaller businesses and the 
smaller establishments.  We might lose that unique character and quality that we have in East 
Lampeter Township and in essence become Anywhere USA. This Board has been committed to 
not seeing that happen for many years.  We’ve had different tools by which we could carry that 
out over the years.  This happens to be one of those more unique tools. We have a decision to 
make.”

Mr. Blowers stated that the Board has an application for liquor license transfer for Pasquale’s 
Restaurant: 1657 Old Philadelphia Pike before them. He noted that the applicant, Mr. Trippoli,
had arrived.  Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if there was cause for the applicant to address the 
Board. Mr. Hutchison stated all testimony was given at the hearing and it is probably not 
appropriate to take further comments on the application.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to deny the application for the liquor license transfer for Pasquale’s 
Restaurant: 1657 Old Philadelphia Pike.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it passed with 
a vote of three in favor and two against.



New Business:

a. Beiler Subdivision Plan #13-37: 2725 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry was present.

Mr. Fry, representing Amos S. Beiler, stated that the applicant is proposing to subdivide an 11.25 
acre lot from the existing 75.09 acre tract. The proposed 11.25 acre lot is to include the 
construction of a residential dwelling, barn and carriage barn with an access driveway on South 
Cherry Lane.  Mr. Fry reviewed the David Miller Associates letter dated July 22, 2014 
commenting on the requested waivers and modifications.

Mr. Blowers asked what the zoning of the property is and Mr. Hutchison stated it is in the rural 
zone.  He mentioned the deferral of the curb/sidewalks and stated the Township is in the process 
of reviewing such improvements in the rural district.  The Board discussed the issues with 
deferring curbs/sidewalks for future development. Mr. Hutchison stated that the Planning 
Commission has made a recommendation. He stated that will take an amendment to the 
Subdivision Land Development Ordinance to implement that change in policy and practice.
Mr. Eberly asked about the underdrain for the retention basin. Mr. Fry explained the concept of 
the underdrain.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if there was an issue of Right of Way with this project. 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township Planning Commission recommended that the Board not 
waive the requirement to provide the additional Right of Way called for in the ordinance.  The 
Board and Mr. Fry had a discussion about the Right of Way issue.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the Beiler Subdivision Plan #13-37: 2725 
Lincoln Highway East with the three waivers and two deferrals based on the letter from the 
Township engineer. Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.

b. Esh Stormwater Management Plan #14-08 & Planning Module Resolution: Creek Hill 
Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry was present.

Mr. Fry, representing Mr. Isaac Esh, stated that the applicant is proposing a stormwater 
management plan for a residential single family dwelling and barn on a recently subdivided lot.  
The lot is located along the south side of Creek Hill Road.  Mr. Fry reviewed the David Miller 
Associate letter dated August 18, 2014 commenting on the requested waivers and modifications.  

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to conditionally approve the Esh Stormwater Management Plan 
#14-08: Creek Hill Road subject to the Township Engineers letter granting the one waiver.  Mr. 
Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Planning Module Resolution #14-12: Creek Hill 
Road.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Resolution #2014-12



c. Verizon Request for Waiver of Land Development Plan Processing and Stormwater 
Management Plan #14-17: 1610 Millennium Drive

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. Andrew Miller was 
present.

Mr. Miller, representing Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless, stated the applicant is 
proposing a cell tower site to be located within a .23 acre lease area on a parcel owned by 
Harrisburg Area Community College. He reviewed items from the David Miller Associate letter 
dated August 19, 2014. 

Mr. Eberly asked what how many waivers are being requested. Mr. Miller stated there are three 
and that the third waiver was in regards to existing on-site natural and man-made Stormwater 
Management Facilities.  Mr. Miller stated that the Engineer would like the applicant to use the 
existing basin on HACC’s property instead of their own stormwater facility.  Mr. Blowers asked 
about a comment in reference to landscaping. Mr. Miller stated that this was discussed at the 
Planning Commission and have not been able to address with the engineers.  Mr. Blowers asked 
what the cell tower would look like. The Board and Mr. Miller discussed the location and the 
look of the tower.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to conditionally approve the waiver of land development plan 
and stormwater management plan #14-17: 1610 Millennium Drive subject to the Township 
Engineers comments and three waivers.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

d. Request for Waiver of On Lot System Separation Distance – 429 Strasburg Pike

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. Nathan Saxton was 
present.

Mr. Saxton, representing the property owner Ms. Lori Gallo, stated that his applicant is 
requesting a well isolation distance exemption.  He stated that there is nowhere on the property 
that a new septic system can be placed that would extend it 100 feet from any neighborhood 
well. The current septic system is in severe failure.  The applicant is proposing to install a new 
septic system further from the wells than the current one and more structurally sound and safer.

Mr. Demme asked if they have had any contact with the neighbor.  Mr. Saxton stated that contact 
was made for the purpose of surveying their property to locate an alternative location for their 
well.  The cost to relocate that well became cost prohibitive and Ms. Gallo would be unable to 
relocate the well and install the new septic system. He stated for the specific purpose for this 
evenings request, to his knowledge, the neighbor was not notified.  Mr. Blowers asked if there 
was any testing done on the neighbors well.  Mr. Saxton stated that he is not aware of any 
negative impacts, but they did not do any specific testing.  The neighbor is aware of the situation.  
Mr. Blowers asked if there is communication with the neighbor. Ms. Lori Gallo introduced 
herself and stated that she wants to replace the septic system and that the house has been up for 



sale.  She stated the neighbor is aware of the situation, aware of them surveying their property, 
aware of the well and the cost to relocate the well.  Mr. Demme asked if the neighbor had voiced 
any comments or opposition. Ms. Gallo stated no. Mr. Blowers stated that the proposal is helping 
the situation however expressed concern of not knowing whether the neighbor is completely 
aware of all the information.  Mr. Buckwalter expressed concern about the condition of the well 
on the property at 429 Strasburg Pike. Mr. Saxton stated that as part of replacing the current 
system, they would clean and fix any problems and the new septic will be further away and 
structurally sound.  The Board and Mr. Saxton discussed the location of the wells on the 
property.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to grant the waiver of on lot system separation distance for 429 
Strasburg Pike subject to 431 Strasburg Pike providing a letter to Township. Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Other Business:

a. Report and Recommendations re: Property Maintenance Code Adoption and Inspection 
Program 

Mr. Demme stated he has been reviewing comments & recommendations from the ESC 
subcommittee. He has reviewed the recommendations with Mr. Nolt and has had some 
preliminary conversations with some of the impacted businesses.  He asked staff to prepare three 
versions of an ordinance to present to the Board.  He stated the main goal is to protect and 
promote public health, safety & welfare of the community. In order to do that we should set a 
comprehensive and uniformed set of regulations.  The International Property Maintenance Code 
is used by many Lancaster County Townships including Upper Leacock.  He recommends 
starting with the International Property Maintenance Code and creating a committee to make 
recommendations and create an inspection program.  He explained the three ordinances as 
follows: 1) addresses most of the recommendations 2) adopts IPMC for motels/hotels/rentals 3) 
adopt IPMC for all properties. He recommends adopting IPMC for all properties.  He 
recommends advertising for adoption at the next meeting on September 8, 2014 and 
implementing by the end of November.  He recommends the Board form a committee to discuss 
an inspection program and for that committee to create a set of recommendations to provide to 
the Board to adopt an inspection program within 12 months. He recommends a review at 18 
months to consider expanding the scope.  He recommends it be a complaint basis system.

The Board discussed the report and recommendations. They discussed the difference between the 
UCC and the IPMC.  They discussed if it was necessary to have an inspection program.  They 
asked if we had any way of enforcing violations currently.  Mr. Hutchison stated that we have 
the Nuisance Ordinance which covers high grass/weeds, accumulation of debris that the 
Township enforces on a regular basis.  The Board then discussed the Nuisance Ordinance.  The 
Board and Mr. Nolt discussed a list he created of maintenance code/fire inspections issues.  The 
Board discussed a complaint system for recording and gathering information. The Board 
expressed the need for getting input from the area hotels, motels, rental companies, business and 
property owner and how to get them to attend a discussion.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board 



has sixty (60) days to act on an ordinance that has been advertised.  The Board held a discussion 
on which ordinance (a) (b) or (c) they would be willing to adopt that will address the problems.  

Mr. Blowers stated that we need to explain to the public the problem, explain the conclusion that 
we believe needs to be done, present how neighboring townships are dealing with the problems. 
We need to present the options to the public, take feedback and then advertise one of the options
and vote on it in thirty (30) days. The Board discussed if sixty (60) days is enough time for an 
input period.  The Board discussed having a complaint based process for all properties with full 
inspections for hotels and motels.  The Board discussed having time to review the three 
ordinances available and voting on one of the options at the next Board meeting on
September 8, 2014 and then advertise for consideration at the October 6, 2014 Board meeting 
and having staff prepare a stakeholders meeting to get public input.

b. Report re: Leola Pool Committee

Mr. Demme stated a pool meeting was held with no new information to report. He reported there
will be a future pool meeting.

Public Comment:

None

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, September 8, 2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison
Township Manager
















































